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Dear Minister, 

Defence Amendment (2020 Measures No. 1) Regulations 2020 [F2020L00120] 

The Senate Standing Committee for the Scrutiny of Delegated Legislation (the committee) 
assesses all legislative instruments subject to disallowance, disapproval or affirmative 
resolution by the Senate against the scrutiny principles outlined in Senate standing 
order 23. The committee has identified scrutiny concerns in relation to the above 
instrument, and the committee seeks your advice about this matter. 

Procedural fairness 

Senate standing order 23(3)(h) requires the committee to scrutinise each instrument as to 
whether it trespasses unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

The instrument amends section 24 of the Defence Regulation 2016 (the regulation), which 
relates to early termination of service. The effect of the restructure of section 24 is to 
explicitly exclude decisions to terminate a member who has failed to meet a condition of 
the member's appointment or enlistment (paragraph 24(3)(b)(i)), or has been absent 
without leave for a continuous period of 3 months or more (paragraph 24(3)(b)(iii)), from 
the requirement in subsection 24(2) to give 14 days' notice of the termination decision.  

The committee notes that the previous iteration of section 24 was silent in relation to the 
giving of notice in these circumstances. In the absence of an express legislative exclusion of 
procedural fairness, courts will require that notice, and an opportunity to be heard, be 
afforded to individuals whose interests may be affected by a decision. The committee 
considers that having notice of decisions is an important feature of the common law right 
to procedural fairness.  

It is not clear to the committee why the 14 day notice requirement cannot be applied to 
termination decisions made in the circumstances set out in paragraphs 24(3)(b)(i) and (iii). 
In this regard, the committee does not consider the fact that the 14 day notice 
requirement did not apply to such terminations in the previous iteration of section 24 to 




















